
COUNTY OF CLEVELAND, NORTH CAROLINA

AGENDA FOR THE BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MEETING

July 25, 2019

4:00 PM

Commissioners Chamber

Call to order and Establishment of a Quorum

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance

Approval of Minutes

Minutes from the May 30, 2019 and February 28, 2019 Board of Adjustment Meetings

Cases

Case 19-10:  Request for Conditional Use Permit for a private firearms training and
instructional facility

Miscellaneous Business

Adjournment



COUNTY OF CLEVELAND, NORTH CAROLINA

AGENDA ITEM SUMMARY

Minutes

Department:

Agenda Title: Minutes from the May 30, 2019 and February 28, 2019 Board of
Adjustment Meetings

Agenda Summary:

Proposed Action:  

ATTACHMENTS:
File Name Description
05-30-19_BOA_minutes.pdf BOA Minutes 5-30

02-28-19_BOA_minutes.pdf BOA Minutes 2-28-29
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MINUTES 

CLEVELAND COUNTY BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT 

Commission Chambers – County Administrative Building 

311 East Marion St., Shelby, North Carolina 

Regular Meeting - 4:00 p.m. 

May 30, 2019 

 

Members Present Members Absent Others Present 

Jeff Ward, Chairman Tommy Brooks Chris Martin, Senior Planner 

Bobby Watson Joyce Coleman, Vice Chairman Henry Earle, Planner  

Paul Aulbach Thomas Fletcher Anna Parker, Clerk 

Doug Lawing  Elliott Engstrom, County Attorney 

  D. Robbin Melton 

  Martha Causby 

  Paul Creasman 

  Peden Harris 

  Pooja Ravindran 

  Ron Wilson 

 

CALL TO ORDER  

Chairman Ward called the meeting to order at 4:03 pm.  

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND INVOCATION 

Joyce Coleman led the Invocation and Chairman Ward led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

ROLL CALL TO ESTABLISH QUORUM 

Chairman Ward called upon Thomas Fletcher to vote and quorum was established. 

 

APPROVAL OF MARCH 28, 2019 MINUTES 2019 MINUTES 

Paul Aulbach made a motion to approve the March 28, 2019 Minutes. It was seconded by Doug 

Lawing and unanimously carried. 

 

CASE #19-07_ CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT: RV PARK  

Applicant: Creasman Enterprises, LLC 

Location: 110 Degraw Dr., off of Plato Lee Rd. 

Parcel #s: 32684 & 32685 

 

Henry Earle was sworn in. He presented the case information about the proposed RV Park by 

Mr. Creasman. He plans to have eight (8) RV sites as shown on the site plan. The zoning is 

Residential and to the North is General Business, to the East is Manufactured Home Parks, and 

to the West and South is Residential. The surrounding land use includes the 74 By-Pass and 

residential single-family homes to the south, to the North and East is industrial business. Looking 
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at the Google Street View of Degraw Dr., six of the sites will not be visible from Plato Lee Rd. 

and two will be visible. 

 

Chairman Ward opened the Public Hearing at 4:10 pm. Paul Creasman was sworn in. There 

were no questions for the applicant and he stated he did not have anything to add to what Staff 

had presented. Chairman Ward closed the Public Hearing at 4:12 pm. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS 

Mr. Martin mentioned the new BOA workshop dates are now available. 

 

 

CASE #19-08 CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT: TEMPORARY DEPENDENT CARE RENEWAL 

Applicant: Mr. Robin Melton 

Location: 103 Whipporwill Ct. 

Parcel #: 5333 

 

Henry Earle said that Robin Melton currently has a temporary dependent care residence that 

was granted October 2007. He had a site plan and finished the home in December 2007. The 

permit expired in 2012, but it was still in use. The applicant wants to bring the home back into 

compliance for his mother. It is allowed with a Conditional Use Permit that is good for five 

years. 

 

Chairman Ward stated that they are now replacing the existing single wide manufactured home 

with a double wide manufactured home. Mr. Earle said that this replacement is okay since the 

code is for any type of manufactured housing. 

 

Paul Aulbach asked about the septic tank and if there are more bedrooms. Mr. Earle said if the 

CUP is approved, Environmental Health will issue a permit to determine if it is okay. He also 

stated that the acceptable year to move into the county is 1976 for manufactured housing. Mr. 

Aulbach inquired about the number of patients that will be taken care of. Mr. Earle said it is for 

Mrs. Causby only. Mr. Aulbach asked about the location and what it looks like. Mr. Earle said 

when he put a sign up about the meeting, it looked like it did as shown on the 2015 aerial. 

Paul Aulbach made a motion to accept the Conditional Use Application granted that it meets 

the four requirements. Doug Lawing seconded the motion. The Board determined unanimously 

the following: 

 (1) Will it materially endanger the public health or safety- No. 

(2) Will it substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property- No, no 

evidence was presented to the contrary. 

(3) Will it not be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located- No, it is in 

harmony with the surrounding land usage. 

(4) Will it not be in general conformity with the land use plan, thoroughfare plan, or other 

plan officially adopted by the board of commissioners- No, it is in general conformity 

with the land use plan. 

The Board voted unanimously to approve the Conditional Use Permit for case 19-07. 
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Chairman Ward opened the Public Hearing at 4:17 pm. 

 

Laura Causby was sworn in. She lives at 103 Whipporwill Ct. She said she would like to stay 

and needs help. She has had multiple surgeries, trouble with her eyes, and it is good her daughter 

helps in the house and brings her meals. The family has grown. 

 

Chairman Ward closed the Public Hearing at 4:21 pm as there was no more public comment. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CASE #19-09 AMENDMENT OF CUP: VESTED RIGHTS 

Applicant: Warbler Holdings 

Location: 105 Blue Brook off of Plato Lee Rd. 

Parcel #: 32571 

 

Chris Martin was sworn in to present the Staff Report. Warbler Holdings was approved for a 

renewal of their solar facility with a site plan and with two years vested rights. They are now 

requesting an amendment of their permit for five years vested rights. The NCGS state that vested 

rights are allowed for two years, not exceeding five years if it meets relevant circumstances 

based on: the size of the project, the market conditions, investments, etc. It is up to the Board to 

determine what, if any, conditions apply. 

 

Chairman Ward requested to defer to the County attorney, and is he correct to be under the 

impression that the County can be stricter? 

 

Elliott Engstrom stated that the County code can be stricter. If no one asks for five years, it is 

automatically two. It does not apply if the site plan is changed. 

Doug Lawing made a motion to accept the Conditional Use Application granted that it meets 

the four requirements. Bobby Watson seconded the motion. The Board determined 

unanimously the following: 

 (1) Will it materially endanger the public health or safety- No. 

(2) Will it substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property- No, no 

evidence was presented to the contrary. 

(3) Will it not be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located- No, it is in 

harmony with the surrounding land usage. 

(4) Will it not be in general conformity with the land use plan, thoroughfare plan, or other 

plan officially adopted by the board of commissioners- No, it is in general conformity 

with the land use plan. 

The Board voted unanimously to approve the Conditional Use Permit for case 19-08. 
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Mr. Martin stated that there were no vested rights requested on the original CUP; they were 

requested under the renewed CUP. 

 

Chairman Ward stated that this request for extended vested rights is tied into investments. 

 

Mr. Martin said the reasons can be for size, phasing, level of development, need for . . ., and 

market conditions. 

 

Mr. Engstrom stated these reasons are discretionary. Mr. Watson clarified that the vested rights 

allow the applicant to remain under the terms of the current code at the time of their application.  

Mr. Martin stated that their vested right goes back to their application approved in March 2019. 

 

Chairman Ward opened the Public Hearing at 4:33 pm. 

 

Peden Harris of 1125 E. Morehead St., for Birdseye and Warbler Holdings, was sworn in. He 

explained the need for the extended five-year vested rights. They started the project in 2016. 

Their side of the project is done. They have to work with Duke Energy and Duke has to do 

studies; their process takes longer. One, the investment is 6.4 million their side. The County is 

invested too. Two, the phasing of the project is getting longer due to Duke Energy. The process 

has been prolonged due to a procurement House Bill. Duke Energy now needs to meet 250 

Megawatts of renewable energy, which is six and a half times larger than this site being 

proposed. Duke Energy’s team is building substations to meet this need, which is holding up 

Duke Energy’s work to upgrade the substation for this project. The Utilities Commission also 

has projects, and their work is the second phase which may be into 2023. Third, their project is 

relatively small, and is at risk due to changes in the County’s solar ordinance. 

 

Mr. Lawing inquired if the tax rate is affected over the 2.5 years when building. Mr. Engstrom 

clarified that the vested rights only pertain to zoning. Mr. Martin added that the CUP that has 

been granted is good for one year. The Vested Rights are good for the time granted in addition to 

the CUP time. If there is a change in the ordinance, the applicant would have the choice of 

following the new code, or the code their CUP was issued under, for the duration of their CUP 

and vested rights added together. If construction begins (10% developed financial investment on 

the ground) and the use as intended there is no expiration. Mr. Martin stated the Solar Ordinance 

code was just changed. These changes are more common in changing communities such as 

Raleigh.  

 

Chairman Ward closed the Public Hearing at 4:47 pm as there was no further comment.  
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 Bobby Watson stated that the hindrance is not with the applicant, it is with Duke Energy. Paul 

Aulbach pointed out that they currently have three years total with their one-year CUP and two 

years Vested Rights. Mr. Martin pointed out that there can be no changes to the approved site 

plan. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS 

There was no miscellaneous business to present. 

 

ADJOURNMENT   

Chairman Ward entertained a motion to adjourn. 

 

Doug Lawing made the motion to adjourn the meeting. The motion was seconded by Bobby 

Watson and unanimously carried to adjourn at 4:50 pm.  

 

 

       ATTEST: 

 

 

 

______________________________  ________________________________ 

Jeff Ward, Chairman       Anna Parker, Clerk 

Bobby Watson made a motion to accept the amendment to the application for five-year vested 

rights instead of two. Doug Lawing seconded the motion. The vote was three in favor and one 

opposed, therefore the motion passed. 
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MINUTES 

CLEVELAND COUNTY BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT 

Commission Chambers – County Administrative Building 

311 East Marion St., Shelby, North Carolina 

Regular Meeting - 4:00 p.m. 

February 28, 2019 

 

Members Present Members Absent Others Present 

Jeff Ward, Chairman Tommy Brooks Chris Martin, Senior Planner 

Doug Lawing Thomas Fletcher Henry Earle, Planner  

Bobby Watson   Anna Parker, Administrative Asst. 

Joyce Coleman, Vice Chairman  Elliott Engstrom, County Attorney 

Paul Aulbach  James Gibson, Petitioner 

  David Gibson 

  Pat & Len Byers 

   

CALL TO ORDER  

Jeff Ward called the meeting to order at 4:00 pm.  

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND INVOCATION 

Joyce Coleman led the Invocation and Chairman Ward led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

ROLL CALL TO ESTABLISH QUORUM 

Chairman Ward called upon Tommy Brooks to vote and quorum was established. 

 

APPROVAL OF NOVEMBER 29, 2018 MINUTES 

Paul Aulbach made the motion to approve the November 29, 2018 minutes. It was seconded by 

Doug Lawing and unanimously carried. 

 

CASE #19-05 CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT: RV PARK 

Applicant: James Gibson  

Location: 414 Davis Rd. 

Parcel #: 59068 

 

Chris Martin was sworn in to present a Staff Report on case 19-05. The property is near S. Post 

Rd. on Davis Rd. The property is currently owned by Leonard and Jeanette Gibson, along with 

the surrounding property. James Gibson plans to have an RV Park with five RV sites as shown 

on the site plan, with a septic area. He can apply for the Environmental Health permit for the 

septic if he is granted the CUP. The setbacks for the site are 30’ from the front and rear property 

lines, and 10’ from the sides. 

 

Chairman Ward opened the Public Hearing at 4:08 pm.  
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James Gibson of 424 Davis Rd was sworn in. He said the property is not being farmed, and he 

will keep up the property. The screening on the front is on the site plan and will be something 

shorter than the Leland Cypress since there are power lines on the front of the property. They are 

not able to back up the site further. The distance from the centerline of the road to the parking 

area is about 80-100 feet, or about 60’ off the road.  

 

Mr. Martin stated that front screening is not required and there are a number of other trees that 

would work. The length of stay is for temporary use only, which the County Ordinance considers 

seasonal, weekend, and vacation use, not a specific number of days.  

 

Mr. Gibson said the site is for people needing temporary places to stay such as workers or 

someone building a home. 

 

Patricia Byers of 421 Davis Rd was sworn in. She lives directly across the street. She feels the 

RV park would lower property values and that it does not fit with the harmony of the area. She 

did not have anything from a professional witness/ real estate appraiser. 

 

Chairman Ward closed the Public Hearing at 4:20 pm as there was no further public comment. 

 

The Board discussed screening. They determined that Mrs. Byers statement on property value 

was not substantiated by a professional witness. Doug Lawing stated if the site is not monitored, 

things “pop up” and accumulate so there is need of maintaining the site and the site needs 

screening. Mr. Martin stated that if the Board places additional conditions, they need to be 

agreed on with the applicant.  

 

Mr. Gibson stated that he is not providing RVs, they will be brought in and he will monitor the 

site with lease agreements and trash pick-up (the landfill is only 2 miles away). He stated he 

would be agreeable to additional screening.  

Chairman Ward entertained a motion 

Paul Aulbach made a motion to approve the conditional use permit as shown by the site plan 

with the addition of Type B screening along the front road. It was seconded by Doug Lawing. 

The motion was rescinded. 

 

Chairman Ward discussed the four required criteria with the Board and they unanimously 

determined the following: 

(1) Will it materially endanger the public health or safety- No. 

(2) Will it substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property- No, no evidence 

was presented to the contrary. 
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(3) Will it not be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located- The majority of the 

Board felt that no, it is in harmony with the surrounding land usage of duplexes, 

manufactured housing, and farming, and with additional Type A screening instead. 

(4) Will it not be in general conformity with the land use plan, thoroughfare plan, or other 

plan officially adopted by the board of commissioners- No, it is in general conformity 

with the land use plan. 

Paul Aulbach made a motion to approve the conditional use permit as shown by the site plan 

with the condition of adding Type A screening along the front road, and that they obtain any 

other necessary permits, such as a NCDOT driveway permit, for the completion of the project. It 

was seconded by Doug Lawing and carried four in favor to one opposed. 

 

MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS 

Mr. Martin mentioned the new BOA workshop dates are now available on May 14th in 

Matthews or May 15th in Asheville. Staff will e-mail out the information for the Board to choose 

a date. 

 

ADJOURNMENT   

Chairman Ward entertained a motion to adjourn. 

 

Doug Lawing made the motion to adjourn the meeting. The motion was seconded by Bobby 

Watson and was unanimously carried to adjourn at 5:00 pm.  

 

 

 

 

       ATTEST: 

 

 

 

______________________________  ________________________________ 

Jeff Ward, Chairman       Anna Parker, Administrative Assistant 



COUNTY OF CLEVELAND, NORTH CAROLINA

AGENDA ITEM SUMMARY

Case 19-10

Department:

Agenda Title: Case 19-10:  Request for Conditional Use Permit for a private firearms
training and instructional facility

Agenda Summary:

Proposed Action:  

ATTACHMENTS:
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19-10_Staff_Report.pdf Staff Report

19-10_Site_Plan.pdf Site Plan

BOA_Case_19-10_Application.pdf Application

19-10_Zoning_Map_142_Reep_Road.pdf Zoning Map

19-10_Aerial_Map_142_Reep_Road.pdf Aerial Map

Documents_Submitted_by_applicant_for_CUP_Case_19-10.pdf Submitted Documents

Defcon_Delta_Tactial_Letter_of_Support_7-24-2019.pdf Support Letter
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STAFF REPORT  

 
To:  Cleveland County Board of Adjustment  
 
Date:    June 7, 2019 
 
From:  Chris Martin, Senior Planner 
 
Subject: Conditional Use Permit Application 19-09 
 
 
Summary Statement:  James Nile Wilson Jr. and Cynthia Wilson are requesting a Conditional 
Use Permit to operate a private training and instructional facility for firearms. The Wilsons have 
submitted a completed application and a site plan showing the facility.   
 
Review: The property for consideration is on Parcels 55884 and 55885, located at 142 Reep 
Road. The zoning is Manufactured Home Parks (RM) and the surrounding zoning is 
Manufactured Home Parks to the East and Residential to West, North and South. The 
surrounding area consists of residential uses, both in single family dwellings and manufactured 
home parks.   
 
This use is generally referenced as a “shooting range” and those are a compliant use in the 
Manufactured Home Park zoning district with the issuance of a Conditional Use Permit from the 
Board of Adjustment.   
 
When issuing conditional use permits, the Board must consider the following four findings: 
 

1. Will not materially endanger the public health or safety; 
 

2. Will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property; 
 

3. Will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located; or  
 

4. Will be in general conformity with the land use plan, thoroughfare plan, or  other plans 
Adopted by the County Commissioners.                                                                            









Case # 19-10 CUP for 142 Reep Road 

Zoning Map, Parcel # 55884 2.08 acres 

 

 

 



Case # 19-10 CUP for 142 Reep Road 

Aerial Map, Parcel # 55884 & 55885, 4.2 acres total 

 

 
 

























































































Special Operations Aid & Rescue, Ltd. 
7329 Hounslow Lane 
Charlotte, NC 28213 
 
June 8, 2019 
 
Cleveland County Government 
PO Box 1210 
Shelby, NC 28151 
 
To Whom It May Concern: 
 
I am writing to express my support for Nil Defcon Delta Tactical. My name is Alan Elam, and I 
am an owner of Special Operations Aid & Rescue, Ltd. We have done some training in 
conjunction with Mr. Wilson and Defcon Delta Tactical. Having watched him and his staff, I have 
seen first-hand the level of professionalism and safety that his organization is focused on. The 
training they provide fills a critical need these days and in the current social climate. 
 
Defcon Delta Tactical provides more than safe training. The training that they are providing 
helps prepare regular citizens, public safety personnel and private security to manage hazards 
that are more common than folks realize these days. Just this May, a fireman was shot in 
Wisconsin while tending to a medical patient, by the very patient he was there to help. We 
think of public safety as a respected and revered profession, but the challenge is that a variety 
of factors these days puts public safety personnel lives at risk on a daily basis. The training that 
Defcon Delta Tactical conducts helps bring awareness to these risks. They also teach methods 
to overcome these risks, which helps public safety personnel make it home at the end of their 
shift.  
 
Defcon Delta Tactical provides private training for firearms safety and situational awareness 
during shooting events. Public classes that meet the minimum requirements for “firearm 
safety” or concealed carry might have students shoot as few as 40 rounds. This is difficult for a 
student to have any basic understanding of the weapon, much less the responsibility that 
comes with gun ownership. Students meeting those minimum requirements also have zero 
understanding of situational awareness and risk assessment. Private training on these complex 
topics is critical to ensure each student gets information tailored to their needs. Defcon Delta 
Tactical fills this role.  
 
This can be in the form of different learning styles or additional coverage on specific topics. 
Students learn through a variety of realistic scenarios that helps them understand challenges 
they may face in those situations. This helps build student’s confidence as well, which is integral 
with firearms safety. As a training company ourselves, we understand how critical it is to 
provide realistic scenarios for students to learn and apply proper techniques. A traditional 
range or public range is a very static environment that doesn’t provide any of the same 
opportunities as Defcon Delta Tactical’s private range.  



 
Private training in this fashion is more effective and can be safer than training at a public range. 
Defcon Delta Tactical has sent their staff through additional training above and beyond the 
industry standard to ensure that their range operates in a safe fashion, and their staff are 
trained in medical response for any potential incidents that might occur. As our company 
conducts trauma medicine training in Charlotte, North Carolina, I can say first hand that there 
are no other ranges that have sent as many staff through this training, and some ranges here 
locally have not sent anyone at all. Defcon Delta Tactical even takes it upon themselves to add 
this training to their programs so that their students are aware in the use of tourniquets and 
other devices to help render aid. There is also a better student to instructor ratio than seen at 
public ranges or other firearms safety programs. This helps ensure that there is someone 
trained who can help prevent any incidents before they occur.  
 
The training programs at Defcon Delta Tactical are filling a critical need these days for 
individuals here domestically and internationally. While the world is becoming a more 
dangerous place, the only way to overcome that danger is through the enhanced training 
provided by organizations such as Defcon Delta Tactical.  
 
If you have any other questions, feel free to reach out to me personally at alan@soarescue.com 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
 
 
 
Alan Elam 
VP/COO 
Special Operations Aid & Rescue, Ltd. 

mailto:alan@soarescue.com
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